

# **Open Access Repository**

www.ssoar.info

# Russia's Authoritarian Conservatism and LGBT+ Rights

Buyantueva, Radzhana

Veröffentlichungsversion / Published Version Zeitschriftenartikel / journal article

#### **Empfohlene Zitierung / Suggested Citation:**

Buyantueva, R. (2023). Russia's Authoritarian Conservatism and LGBT+ Rights. *Russian Analytical Digest*, 300, 2-5. https://doi.org/10.3929/ethz-b-000631043

#### Nutzungsbedingungen:

Dieser Text wird unter einer CC BY-NC-ND Lizenz (Namensnennung-Nicht-kommerziell-Keine Bearbeitung) zur Verfügung gestellt. Nähere Auskünfte zu den CC-Lizenzen finden Sie hier:

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/deed.de

#### Terms of use:

This document is made available under a CC BY-NC-ND Licence (Attribution-Non Comercial-NoDerivatives). For more Information see:

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0





## Russia's Authoritarian Conservatism and LGBT+ Rights

Radzhana Buyantueva (Le Fonds National de la Recherche Scientifique affiliated with Université Libre de Bruxelles)

DOI: 10.3929/ethz-b-000631043

#### **Abstract**

Putin's Russia has developed into an increasingly authoritarian and conservative state. Anti-LGBT+ rhetoric has been adopted as part of Putin's narratives, challenging the hegemony of Western liberalism. LGBT+ rights are portrayed by the Kremlin as a Western liberal phenomenon that poses a threat to "traditional values." As part of its national security measures, Russia has devised a range of policies to limit LGBT+ rights. Consequently, LGBT+ Russians face challenging sociopolitical conditions where public visibility has become dangerous, accompanied as it is by censorship, discrimination, and even violence.

In Russia, the legal landscape for LGBT+ rights has evolved over the course of post-Soviet history. The first decade following the dissolution of the Soviet Union was dominated by the country's intention to adopt Western democratic values, which was reflected in the liberalization of legislation regarding sexuality and gender. Homosexual relations (consensual sexual intercourse between men) were decriminalized in 1993 and depathologized in 1999. Russian criminal law also imposed parity between heterosexual and same-sex relations in terms of age and punishment for sexual offenses (previously there had been a clear distinction, with, for example, homosexual sexual assault incurring a harsher penalty). In 2008, Russia repealed the ban on gay men donating blood. As for transgender rights, changing one's legal gender on identity documents was legalized in 1997. In 2018, the bureaucratic process was significantly simplified, permitting the change of legal gender based on a medical certificate without the need for surgery or hormone replacement therapy.

These were among the few positive legal changes concerning the LGBT+ community. There have been no further improvements to LGBT+ rights in the country. There is no explicit legal protection against discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity. Even though the 1993 Russian Constitution declares equality and prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, social status, nationality, language, or religious origin, it does not list sexual orientation or gender identity as protected groups.

#### Restrictions

Moreover, in the last decade, Russia has introduced several legislative changes that target LGBT+ rights. In 2020, same-sex unions were banned by amendments to the Russian Constitution. In summer 2023, the law criminalized surgery and the use of hormone treatments for gender transitions. The new law severely impedes transgender rights and hinders advances in medical care and bureaucratic procedures regarding gender

transitioning. Notably, gender transitioning was legally defined in 1976 and has been performed since the early Soviet years (1926).

Another anti-LGBT+ law, this one banning "propaganda of nontraditional sexual relations" to all age groups, was signed by President Vladimir Putin in December 2022. This law extends the infamous socalled "gay propaganda law" adopted in 2013, which prohibited such propaganda among children. What is "propaganda of nontraditional sexual relations"? According to Russian legislation, such propaganda involves public actions and/or distribution of information in the media, advertisements, books, films, and other sources on "nontraditional sexual relations and preferences or change of gender." Thus, any mention of LGBT-related topics, display of LGBT+ symbols, or even public behavior such as kissing or holding hands could be understood as propaganda by the authorities. Such propaganda is considered an administrative offense punishable by large fines, administrative arrest, and even (in the case of foreigners) deportation.

The European Court of Human Rights (ECHR) found the 2013 "gay propaganda law" discriminatory, in violation of the European Convention on Human Rights. The ECHR also ruled that Russia had violated LGBT+ rights by banning Pride events and denying registration to LGBT+ groups. Russia, however, has embraced a nationalist approach to international relations. As such, the Russian Constitutional Court can declare international judicial decisions incompatible with the Constitution. According to the 2020 constitutional amendments, international treaties and the decisions of international bodies can be ignored if they contradict the Constitution. Against the backdrop of Russia's war on Ukraine, the country discontinued its membership of the Council of Europe and withdrew from the European Convention on Human Rights. As a result, it is highly improbable that the ECHR's judgments regarding the violation of LGBT+ rights will be executed in Russia.

#### War of the Worlds

It is no news to anyone at this point that Russia has become a notorious promoter of "traditional values" and a denier of gender norms and LGBT+ rights. Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine has been accompanied by the intensification of political propaganda of "traditional values," highlighting the geopolitical clash between Western liberalism (which promotes gender equality and LGBT+ inclusivity) and conservatism (which upholds the nuclear family and advocates an anti-gender agenda).

Political positions on LGBT+ rights have taken on a geopolitical dimension. Western democracies often treat pro-LGBT+ laws as a litmus test for the progressiveness of a state. Conversely, rejection of LGBT+ rights is turned into an indicator of the state's resistance to Western liberalism. In turn, Russia has become the leading force worldwide promoting "traditional values." The Kremlin perceives conservatism and "traditional values" as vital for Russia. The country's survival, the narrative goes, depends on preserving Russia's unique national culture from the harmful influence of Western liberalism, which includes gender norms and LGBT+ rights.

#### Manifest Conservatism

Russia is an illustrative example of how conservatism can manifest in the anti-LGBT+ agenda. Russian conservatism is built on the following principles: prevalence of state interests, religion as a spiritual strength, patriotism as a moral basis, protection of "traditional values," and dominance of heterosexuality and patriarchy. A "traditional nuclear family" and patriarchal ideals have been turned into a matter of national security and survival. In November 2022, "Russian traditional spiritual and moral values," including the "traditional nuclear family," received legal protection. LGBT+ rights are portrayed as a Western phenomenon that goes against "traditional values" and threatens the nation. The Kremlin has adopted a narrative of the West employing LGBT+ rights as a tool to undermine and destabilize the country. LGBT+ identities are depicted as a foreign phenomenon imported from the West. Anti-LGBT+ legislation is thus presented as a necessary national security measure.

Russia's radically different approach to sexuality and gender, which feeds into state-sponsored queerphobia, signifies the country's quest for dominance and its resistance to Western liberal hegemony. Western democracies are accused of being morally corrupt and having forgotten their origins and traditions. In a speech in February 2023, one year after the start of the invasion of Ukraine, President Vladimir Putin argued:

It [Western liberalism] is all about the destruction of the family, of cultural and national identity, perversion and abuse of children, including pedophilia, all of which are declared normal in their life... But here is what I would like to tell them: look at the holy scripture and the main books of other world religions. They say it all, including that family is the union of a man and a woman

The speech highlights the fact that Russia ardently promotes patriarchy and heteronormativity, presenting itself as a global defender of traditionalism and religiosity in contrast to the decaying morality of the West. It is important to note that Russian conservatism is not simply opposed to the West as a whole, but differentiates between morally correct conservatism (patriarchal, heterosexual) and morally decayed liberalism (LGBT-inclusive). Russian conservatism also reflects the anti-LGBT+ political agenda, which has become transnational. Russia's conservative discourse enjoys the active support of right-wing actors, Christian fundamentalists, and ultraconservatives in the West.

#### Legislative Fences

The Kremlin's hostility toward Western liberalism is irrevocably intertwined with increasing authoritarianism, which manifests as repression and limitations on political freedoms. The West is envisioned as an enemy that actively influences regime critics and opponents. To block this imagined threat, Russia has introduced a range of legislative changes. The "undesirable organization law" and the "foreign agent law" are among the most impactful policy changes obstructing the development of civil society. The "undesirable organization law" (adopted in 2015 and amended multiple times) severely impedes international aid to Russian civil society. The law bans foreign and international organizations that threaten Russia's security, public order, and health. The law also prohibits Russian citizens and organizations (even those located abroad) from working with organizations that are labeled "undesirable." Those included on the list of "undesirable organizations" are prohibited from engaging in all kinds of activity in Russia, including having representative offices, working on projects, or transferring money on Russian territory. The law makes obtaining material support for LGBT+ projects extremely difficult, as there are no domestic donors available to these actors.

The "foreign agent law" has become a powerful instrument of repression at the disposal of the Russian government. Anyone "under foreign influence" and whose activities "contradict Russia's national interests" can be labeled a "foreign agent." "Foreign influence" is purposefully vaguely defined as any kind of support from abroad, including financial aid, informational and technical assistance, and "other means." Thus, any public criticism of Russian policies or officials could be cause for being branded a "foreign agent." "Foreign agents"

are excluded from key aspects of public life, including civil service, elections, and even teaching. Defenders of LGBT+ rights are among the most frequently included on the list of "foreign agents," which complicates their work and stigmatizes them in the eyes of the public. The term "foreign agent" has negative connotations, such as "spy" or "traitor." Combined with the "gay propaganda law," the "foreign agent law" significantly obstructs the work of LGBT+ activists and human rights advocates.

Putin's authoritarian conservatism has had a heavy impact on the current sociopolitical climate in the country, facilitating the censorship of LGBT+ themes, bans of LGBT+ public events, and state-endorsed public queerphobia. The Russian authorities have consistently banned Pride parades and other LGBT+ public events, refused to register LGBT+ organizations, and issued queerphobic statements. Most worryingly, the Kremlin's conservative political paradigm has instigated a substantial increase in hate crimes and discrimination against the LGBT+ community. Between the enactment of the "gay propaganda law" in 2014 and 2019, cases of discrimination or experiences of violence based on sexual orientation and gender identity—as reported in online surveys among the LGBT+ community conducted by the Russian LGBT Network (2019), one of the most prominent LGBT+ organizations in the country—escalated from 17 percent to 64 percent. The rate of hate crimes and violence toward members of the LGBT+ community has also increased significantly. The police do not offer sufficient protection against anti-LGBT+ violence. Many victims are reluctant even to go to the police for fear of discrimination and queerphobia. Quite often, police officers overlook or disregard hate crimes—or even commit such crimes themselves.

This increasingly hostile sociopolitical environment has forced more visible members of the LGBT+ community, such as LGBT+ activists, to reconsider their tactics and strategies. The organization of street events such as Pride has become less favored, for several reasons. First, it has become nearly impossible to get permission for LGBT+ street events from the local authorities. Second, LGBT+ street events are likely to attract

attention and be attacked by anti-LGBT+ groups and individuals. Third, LGBT+ street events are likely to be disrupted by the police.

For safety reasons, LGBT+ activists have had to change their tactics and strategies and minimize their public visibility. They have switched to predominantly organizing closed indoor events such as educational meetings, movie screenings, and tea gatherings. However, even such events are at risk of violence and harassment from the authorities, the police, and queerphobic individuals.

The distribution of LGBT+ information has also suffered due to the "gay propaganda law." LGBT+ websites and social media sources are regularly targeted, removed, and/or shut down by the authorities. Publishers and distributors preemptively remove LGBT+ content from books, movies, and theaters to avoid propaganda charges. The "gay propaganda law" thus fosters self-censorship, as any positive or neutral mention of LGBT+ topics can be considered "propaganda" by the authorities.

#### Conclusion

As we can see, the LGBT+ community has become a convenient political target for Russian authoritarian conservatism. The state has been steadfastly cracking down on the LGBT+ community, depicting LGBT+ rights as an issue of security and national survival. That has led a higher number of LGBT+ Russians to emigrate and seek asylum abroad. Those who have no choice but to stay in the country might be forced "back into the closet." Most likely, the Russian LGBT+ community will have to resort to Soviet-era tactics of relying on caution and discretion for meetings and gatherings.

However, we should not assume that Russian society is largely conservative and queerphobic. As Levada (2021) public surveys show, more than half of the younger population express positive attitudes toward the LGBT+ community and support LGBT+ rights. Social media attest to that. Despite state censorship, social media posts with LGBT+ content are quite popular among young Russians. Such popularity signifies that there is hope in the coming generation, who might aspire to a liberalized, LGBT-inclusive Russia.

#### About the Author

Radzhana Buyantueva is a postdoctoral researcher of Le Fonds National de la Recherche Scientifique (F.R.S.-FNRS) affiliated with Université Libre de Bruxelles, Belgium. She has a Ph.D. in Politics from Newcastle University, UK. Her book, *The Emergence and Development of LGBT Protest Activity in Russia*, was published by Palgrave Macmillan in 2022.

#### Bibliography

- Dan Healey (2018) Russian Homophobia from Stalin to Sochi. London: Bloomsbury Publishing Plc.
- Alexander Kondakov (2022) Violent Affections: Queer Sexuality, Techniques of Power, and Law in Russia. London: UCL Press.
- Levada (2021) "The Attitude of Russians to the LGBT Community." Available from: <a href="https://www.levada.ru/en/2021/10/19/the-attitude-of-russians-to-the-lgbt-community/">https://www.levada.ru/en/2021/10/19/the-attitude-of-russians-to-the-lgbt-community/</a>.

- Francesca Stella (2015) Lesbian Lives in Soviet and Post-Soviet Russia: Post Socialism and Gendered Sexualities. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Russian LGBT Network et al. (2019) "Russia's Compliance with the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights: Suggested List of Issues." Available from: <a href="https://ccprcentre.org/files/documents/INT\_CCPR\_ICO\_RUS\_42488\_E.pdf">https://ccprcentre.org/files/documents/INT\_CCPR\_ICO\_RUS\_42488\_E.pdf</a>.
- Russian LGBT Network. (2019) "Annual Report 2019" (in Russian). Available from: <a href="http://lgbtnet.org/upload/iblock/c28/Godovoy-otchet-2019.pdf">http://lgbtnet.org/upload/iblock/c28/Godovoy-otchet-2019.pdf</a>.

#### **ANALYSIS**

### Russia's "Gay Propaganda Law" and Anti-LGBTQ Violence

Sergei Katsuba (Sutherland School of Law, University College Dublin / King's Russia Institute, King's College London)

DOI: 10.3929/ethz-b-000631043

#### Abstract

The level of hate crimes against LGBTQ individuals in Russia is on the rise. This is closely connected with the introduction in 2013 of the so-called "gay propaganda law," which introduced fines for the vaguely defined offense of "promoting non-traditional sexual relationships." This effectively resulted in a blanket ban on positive or neutral LGBTQ-related expressions, sending a clear symbolic message to the LGBTQ community. The article reviews the societal effects of the "gay propaganda law," finding that hate crimes against LGBTQ individuals have tripled since the introduction of the law.

The number of hate crimes against LGBTQ people in Russia has been growing every year for at least a decade. This has been facilitated, above all, by the existence of discriminatory legislation—including the so-called "gay propaganda law." Our research group based at University College Dublin developed a method for identifying anti-LGBTQ hate crimes in open databases of court rulings in Russia. Utilizing this method, we were able to gather a database of such crimes. Our data show that homophobic violence has been on the rise in Russia since the introduction of the "gay propaganda" law. We find that between 2010 and 2020, 1,056 hate crimes were committed against 853 individuals, with 365 fatalities. Overall, the number of crimes perpetrated on an annual basis since the enactment of the "gay propaganda" law has been three times higher than prior to the law. In addition to this quantitative change, crimes against LGBTQ people have changed qualitatively: since the 2013 law, not only have they have become more violent, but there are also more crimes that are premeditated and committed by a group of perpetrators. Both the quantitative and qualitative changes in the level of anti-LGBTQ hate crime in Russia are attributable to the introduction of the "gay propaganda law."

The hate crimes listed in our database, however numerous, are still a drop in the ocean of homophobic violence committed in Russia. In our analysis, we include only those crimes that reached the court—which, according to the Russian LGBT Network, a prominent LGBT rights NGO in Russia, usually account for just 2 to 7 percent of the total number of hate crimes. Most of the cases identified by our research team were neither covered by the media nor monitored by NGOs. The Russian authorities do not monitor such crimes, instead making such statements as Ramzan Kadyrov's "We don't have these kinds of people here, we don't have any gays. You cannot kill those who don't exist" (2017). The purpose of the research was to refute this claim. To do so, we searched all the criminal cases available to the public and applied definitions of "hate crime" to identify anti-LGBTQ hate crimes among these cases.

## Definitions of "Hate Crime" and "Bias Motive"

What is a hate crime? According to the definition given by the OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR), hate crimes include criminal offenses committed with a bias motive and motivated by prejudice against a particular social group (based on